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At a meeting of the CHILDREN, EDUCATION AND SKILLS SCRUTINY 
COMMITTEE held in COMMITTEE ROOM 1, CITY HALL on THURSDAY 29th 
FEBRUARY 2024 at 5.30 p.m. 

Present:- 

Councillor Samuels in the Chair 

Councillors Chapman, Crosby, Curtis, Dunn, Gibson, McDonough, P. Smith, D. 
Snowdon, D.E. Snowdon and Thornton 

Also in attendance:- 

Ms. Jill Colbert, Director of Children’s Services and Chief Executive, TfC 
Mr. Jim Diamond, Scrutiny Officer, Smart Cities and Enabling Services 
Councillor Logan Guy, SCC 
Mr. Simon Marshall, Director of Education, TfC 
Ms. Kim Richardson, Strategic Education Sufficiency Lead, TfC 
Ms. Pamela Robertson, Strategic Lead for SEND, TfC 
Ms. Gillian Robinson, Scrutiny, Members and Mayoral Coordinator, Smart Cities & 
Enabling Services 
Ms. Joanne Stewart, Principal Democratic Services Officer, Smart Cities & Enabling 
Services 

Apologies for Absence 

Apologies for absence were submitted on behalf of Ms. Ann Blakey. 

Minutes of the last meeting of the Children, Education and Skills Scrutiny 
Committee held on 1st February 2024 

1. RESOLVED that the minutes of the last meeting of the Committee held on 1st

February 2024 be confirmed as a correct record.

Declarations of Interest (including Whipping Declarations) 

There were no declarations of interest. 

Development of SEND Services in Sunderland – Update 

The Director of Children’s Services submitted a report (copy circulated) which 
provided an update on the development of Special Educational Needs and Disability 
(SEND) across the Sunderland local area, within the context of a planned 
transformation programme. 

(for copy report – see original minutes) 
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The Committee were informed that during the year the service had conducted a 
Delivering Best Value review of SEND services in the city and the findings reflected 
the way in which the rise in the High Needs Budget (HNB) had been driven by a rise 
in the number of Education Health and Care Plans (EHCPs).   

The Committee were provided with a presentation which set out:- 

- The findings of the Delivering Best Value review;
- The key areas of need;
- Case review outcomes;
- The outcomes and intended impact from the review;
- The four identified themes; Improving the quality of information, effective

and consistent application of the graduated response; developing inclusive
practice and implementation of effective transition programmes; and

- The proposals and next steps going forward.

The Chairman thanked Ms Robertson for their presentation and invited questions 
and comments from Members. 

Councillor Crosby referred to the graph on page 19 of the agenda and what themes 
had contributed to a non-ideal outcome and the gap in service offering and asked if 
there was an issue with the number of educational psychologists available.  Ms. 
Robertson commented that there were significant challenges nationally regarding the 
recruitment of educational psychologists, with many choosing to work privately rather 
than in local authority’s.  Posts were being restructured to make them more attractive 
but this was a very competitive market and the issue needed addressing nationally.   

Mr. Marshall advised that they had open, rolling recruitment, paid above market 
value and offered the best conditions to work in but failed to get applicants applying 
for positions.  There was a regional group looking at the issue and a recruitment 
strategy but they simply could not compete with working in the private sector. 

Councillor Crosby also asked, with the rising number of children diagnosed with 
autism and other learning difficulties, if there were enough spaces within specialist 
schools in the city for those that needed them and was advised that the issue was 
not around the number of places, but more how they worked to ensure that the right 
children were accessing the right educational provision for them. 

Mr. Marshall explained that it could be challenging if parents wanted their child in a 
particular educational setting; as 98% of tribunal cases nationally were found to 
favour the parent when they appealed, so it was paramount that services worked 
with parents to ensure they were on board, confident, and understood the reasons 
behind the decision as to what was the best setting for their child’s educational need. 

Councillor Chapman referred to the delay in Educational Healthcare Plan (EHCP) 
reviews being carried out when pupils move from primary education to secondary 
and Ms. Robertson advised that they had achieved 55% of those reviews within  
timescale.  She also explained that every transfer review had happened and draft 
report made and that the delays were not about capacity to carry them out but more 
about where there may be disagreements between panel recommendation and 
parent preference, or where schools had prepared consultation responses that 
needed further exploration. 
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Councillor Chapman asked if they were seeing spikes in anxiety for pupils 
transitioning since Covid and was informed by Ms. Robertson that in early years they 
were seeing an impact and that this had been highlighted nationally.  Mr. Marshall 
added that parents would begin to worry as their child approached Years 5 & 6 and 
apply for an EHCP as they thought it may help for their secondary provision but it 
could delay processes as a lot of information was needed to support a plan.  
Therefore, if a plan was applied for late, it could become rushed and parents could 
panic that the child was leaving primary provision without a plan in place; without 
knowing how their child may cope in secondary provision. 

Ms. Robertson agreed and advised that primary schools may have nurtured their 
pupil really well and then worried about their transition, so more work needed to be 
done between the primary and secondary schools so that they were confident and 
refrained from the late applications being submitted unless necessary. 

In response to a question from Councillor Thornton regarding the independent non-
maintained specialist schools, Ms. Robertson advised that in the area there was 
Ashbrooke, Thornhill Park and Kirsty Hedley Foundation Schools in Newcastle along 
with smaller, independent schools such as Talbot House and Parkside House, for 
example. 

Mr. Marshall advised that there was a framework of schools that provided a range of 
services and the pupil’s needs would be assessed against that framework.  The 
strategy in Sunderland was to create the provision within the city and the family’s 
local community, where possible, for pupils rather than taxiing them to alternative 
provision around the region. 

Councillor Thornton raised concerns around the 25% gap in service offering, as 
shown in the graph, and asked what was actually lacking, and how it was covered in 
the four identified themes.  Ms. Robertson explained that the gaps in service would 
be addressed through the inclusion framework and the development of the ordinarily 
available provision.  She advised that some of the gaps would be around health and 
sensory processing work and they were working with ICB health colleagues to 
address some of those gaps and there was a workstream which focussed on the 
most complex children. 

In a further question, Councillor Thornton raised concerns in the spike of SEN in 5 to 
6 year olds and Ms. Robertson confirmed that it was on the rise and they were 
seeing it through the vulnerable young people process, with more pressure on the 
Link School for places.   

When asked if these were children who were unlikely to have a diagnosis at that 
age, Officers informed the Committee that it could be situational or environmental 
challenges that the young person was facing and they would work as a multi-agency 
with the family to identify causes; but they were seeing a spike in both the number 
and severity of the behaviours that young children were presenting with.  They were 
working with the Link School and other intervention services to try and support young 
people and families when struggling and presenting with challenges in school. 

Councillor Dunn praised the proposals, especially around the development of a high 
intensity support team and asked when they could expect this team and the 
transition team to be up and running?  Members were advised that they were ready 
to go out to advert and had only found out at the end of March that the funding would 
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be available for April.  They felt that they would be attractive roles for applicants, so 
they would hope to have the teams in place by early summer 2024.  It was time 
limited funding so they were proactively looking for secondment opportunities to fill 
roles in the first instance. 

Councillor Gibson commented that the report was interesting and encouraging and 
paid particular interest to the pilot programme supported by Sunningdale School and 
asked if the intention was to extend it beyond the primary sector to secondary also.  
Ms. Robertson advised that it was the plan, although it was a harder model for them 
to take on board as the national curriculum took on a different focus, but there was 
still scope for some secondary schools to be involved. 

In response to a further question from Councillor Gibson regarding the projected 
deficit in the High Needs Budget (HNB) and if it was sustainable, Ms. Colbert 
advised that the national deficit must be close to £2.5 billion and the release of 
additional funding from Government was based on a recognition that a number of 
local authorities would be bankrupt as a result of the deficit in HNB.  Sunderland had 
maintained a good position and the schools and team had done fantastic work to do 
the right thing for children in the city, but they were now seeing pressures that other 
local authorities had experienced for some time. 

Mr. Marshall advised that the projections were worst case scenarios without any 
mitigation so the message was clear from the DfE and Government that action had 
to be taken, which would then be monitored.  Ms. Robertson advised that they 
worked hard to manage the HNB in a very proactive way but like other local 
authorities they were hit with a high level of need but had continued to manage it in 
sound financial ways. 

Councillor D.E. Snowdon asked for further information on which six primary schools 
were involved in the pilot programme being supported by Sunningdale School and 
was advised they would be sent to the Scrutiny Officer for circulation; but that they 
were spread across the city-wide area. 

The Chair appreciated that each child’s needs would be complex but asked if there 
was a breakdown of the category of need of those children in the independent 
schools; and if there was a particular category that budget was being spent upon that 
could be met in an alternative provision?  Ms. Robertson advised that the biggest 
area of expenditure in the independent sector was with Ashbrooke School which had 
one of the highest levels of fees but it was not always the complexity of need that 
was the factor in deciding upon that school. 

Mr. Marshall added that quite often children in independent settings could have a 
much higher level of need and the independent schools could provide a more 
bespoke offer, on a smaller scale, and it was all about each individual child so it was 
a very complex area which they couldn’t give a simple answer to. 

When the Chair asked how many parents challenged decisions and/or went to 
tribunal and if the costs associated were factored into the deficit, Members were 
advised that the legal costs were covered through the service, but the cost of the 
additional places would come from the HNB.  Nationally, the figure being spent on 
tribunals was approximately £58 million. 
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The Chair referred to the role of the Communications Officer and asked if they would 
be promoting the benefits of provisions being offered to bring down the likelihood of 
parents being unhappy with their offer?  Ms. Robertson advised that it was around 
the local offer and making sure it was where they wanted it to be; providing a 
dedicated resource to ensuring the local offer website is accessible, up to date and 
easy to engage with for parents.  Members were informed it was also around 
promoting good case studies, sharing video stories and getting positive messages 
out. 

In response to comments from Ms. Colbert regarding Area Committee’s bearing the 
issues raised in mind when setting their priorities, the Chair advised that there was a 
representative from each of the five Committees at the meeting who could ensure it 
was raised and that accessibility and the offering of services were kept in mind when 
having those discussions.  

Councillor Smith referred to the key areas of need and commented that a lot of the 
issues around social, emotional and mental health in children were not recognised a 
number of years ago but that speech and language communication problems had 
always been raised.  She worried that the systems that had been in place over the 
years had not worked as they were still seeing the same issues being raised that 
should be dealt with in early years.  Ms. Robertson advised that the speech and 
language services, as part of the Sunderland and South Tyneside NHS Trust, were 
being reviewed by the ICB and suspected that the outcomes would be more 
focussed on delivering the services more directly into schools. 

Mr. Marshall advised that the issue was not one which was easily solved as every 
generation came with its own particular issues and it was a far bigger issue around 
early years development, good early parenting, how parents engage with their baby 
and other issues that they would hope to pick up in the new family hubs. 

Ms. Colbert referred to the John Bercow review which gave a comprehensive view of 
where speech and language professionals needed to be and she reminded Members 
of the report which had been submitted to a previous meeting of the Committee by 
the Speech and Language Team, explaining that they had a very high level of need 
in Sunderland.  It was a complex problem but they could look to ask representatives 
from the ICB to come to a future meeting of the Committee, following their review, so 
that Members could ask the experts what could be delivered through their services 
and the family hubs to continue to work to address the problem.  

There being no further questions or comments, it was: 

2. RESOLVED that the report be received and noted

Virtual School Update 

The Director of Education submitted a report, (copy circulated) which updated 
members of the Children, Education and Skills Scrutiny Committee on the outcomes 
for Cared for Children and Young People and how they are supported by the Virtual 
School.  

(for copy report – see original minutes) 
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Kim Richardson, Strategic Education Sufficiency Lead, presented the report and 
addressed questions and comments thereon. 

Councillor Smith commented that having seen the journey of the Virtual School she 
could not praise the service enough as it had proven to be a success and those 
involved needed congratulating.  Ms. Richardson thanked Councillor Smith for the 
comments and assured her she would feed those comments back to the team. 

Councillor Gibson referred to the graphs setting out the Key Stage Outcomes and 
asked if it would be possible to have a further comparative simply for the five Tyne 
and Wear Authorities as the wider regional authorities may have different social 
problems.  Mr. Marshall informed the Committee they could provide data from their 
benchmark neighbours which fit more closely to the demographic of Sunderland. 

In response to a further question from Councillor Gibson regarding the possibility of 
installing a computerised system within neighbouring local authorities so that 
information could be exchanged to keep track of Sunderland children, Ms. 
Richardson advised that would be the goal in theory but they relied on the 
management information system of each specific school and they had no jurisdiction 
or collective agreement on which system should be used.  She advised that whilst it 
was a difficult task to follow each child, they knew where each were due to the robust 
practices the team put in place and consistently monitored. 

Councillor D. Snowdon referred to different settings being used outside of an 
educational setting and was informed that there could be a variety of options 
available.  For instance, if the cared for young people were accessing tuition, then 
that could be undertaken out in the community and they could look to hire a variety 
of different venues to accommodate that or if it were an alternative provision, 
whereby the young person may need some intervention, they could look to provide 
that in a more vocational setting.  They always looked to best support the child in 
whichever setting was best for them. 

Councillor Thornton asked if Officers envisaged the Virtual School remit would 
broaden to cover a better support for children who were subject to special 
guardianship order’s (SGO’s) and Ms. Colbert informed Members that if all children 
who lived in a kinship type arrangement were afforded the same as cared for 
children it would mean creating a lot of additional service capacity, and authorities 
did not always know who those children were as they did not always ask for or need 
additional support.  Should the Virtual School also look to support kinship children in 
the future then that would almost cover all children other than those with an EHCP or 
those in universal settings which could then water down the strength of support they 
were currently offering.  She did advise that she would hope that they could look to 
offer something to those children as they would have experienced trauma and 
distress and support could enhance their life outcomes. 

Councillor Thornton went on to comment on the eight incidents where a permanent 
exclusion had been avoided and wondered how many children subject to an SGO 
had been permanently excluded, although she realised this could be difficult to track.  
Ms. Colbert commented that there was a strong chance that those children were 
already known by services as they may have needed additional support or carer’s 
allowances.  Ms. Richardson also advised that when Officers supported pupils who 
had been permanently excluded from school they had access to the whole data 
source for that child.  Any information required by the Panel could be provided by the 
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Access and Inclusion Team so they could make informed choices as to how to best 
support that child moving forward. 

In response to a question from Councillor Thornton regarding the 30% of children 
who were educated in schools outside of Sunderland, Ms. Richardson advised that it 
referred to any child that was educated in any way outside of the Sunderland area.  
Ms. Colbert explained that through the national transfer scheme, children could be 
allocated to Sunderland but if they could not provide appropriate provision for them 
they could live and be taught elsewhere in the country. 

Councillor Curtis referred to children who were subject to permanent exclusions and 
asked if there was a chance that it could be removed from their school record and 
was advised that a pupil’s school record would include the narrative around the 
incident and not just the exclusion.  They did work with schools to avoid a permanent 
exclusion for what, in many cases, could be quite severe or serious incidents, and in 
most instances were able to find alternative solutions.  Mr. Marshall also explained 
that a child’s pupil record was not like a police record either, so post 16 the child 
would be able to access further provision and the narrative would explain any 
incidents in more detail. 

Councillor Curtis referred to paragraph 2.7 of the report and children having 
experienced educational neglect and asked if there was anything in place to reduce 
the amount of time children may experience this?  Members were informed that the 
number of children cared for in Sunderland had stabilised over the last three years 
and that they were the third best performing authority in the region.  The Committee 
were given reassurances that once a child was known to the Virtual School then very 
rapidly, processes were put in place to ensure that child was placed in an 
appropriate education setting and any wrap around care plan was developed 
immediately. 

There being no further questions or comments the Chair thanked Ms Richardson for 
her report and it was:-  

3. RESOLVED that the report be received and noted.

Annual Work Programme 2023/24 

The Scrutiny, Members and Mayoral Support Coordinator submitted a report (copy 
circulated) which briefed members on the development of the Committee’s work 
programme for the municipal year 2023/24 and appended a copy of the programme 
for Members’ consideration. 

(for copy report – see original minutes) 

Mr. Diamond, Scrutiny Officer presented the report and briefed the Committee on the 
current position regarding those items already scheduled on the work programme 
and those waiting to be programmed in on a suitable date.  

Councillor Crosby commented that they had heard from young people as part of the 
Change Council and asked if it could be included as an item when they came to 
discuss next year’s work programme. 
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The Chair referred to the number of pending items in respect of the last meeting of 
the municipal year and proposed that they looked to arrange an informal briefing via 
a meeting on Microsoft Teams on the Elective Home Education item, with a view to it 
helping inform Members for their work programme for the next municipal year.  The 
Scrutiny Officer would look at potential dates and circulate an invite to Members of 
the Committee accordingly. 

4. RESOLVED that the report be received and noted, subject to the
arrangements as set out above.

Notice of Key Decisions 

The Scrutiny, Members and Mayoral Support Coordinator submitted a report (copy 
circulated) which provided Members with an opportunity to consider those items on 
the Executive’s Notice of Key Decisions for the 28 day period from the 14th February 
24. 

(for copy report – see original minutes) 

The Committee was advised that if Members had any issues to raise or required 
further detail on any of the items included in the notice, (that were within the purview 
of the Committee), they should contact Mr Diamond, Scrutiny Officer for initial 
assistance. 

5. RESOLVED that the Notice of Key Decisions be received and noted.

There being no further items of business, the Chairman closed the meeting having 
thanked members and officers for their attendance and contributions. 

(Signed) A. SAMUELS,
Chairman.
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18 APRIL 2024 

CHILDREN, EDUCATION AND SKILLS SCRUTINY COMMITTEE 

CHILD AND ADOLESCENT MENTAL HEALTH SERVICES – UPDATE 

REPORT OF THE NHS NORTH EAST & NORTH CUMBRIA INTEGRATED 
CARE BOARD 

1. Purpose of this Report

1.1 The purpose of the report is to provide members with an update on child and 
adolescent mental health services in the city. 

2 Current Position 

2.1 In setting its work programme for the year, the Committee agreed to receive an 
update from the NHS North East & North Cumbria Integrated Care Board 
on the current position and challenges facing child and adolescent mental 
services in the city. 

2.2 Nicola Childs (Head of CYP Commissioning ICB) will be in attendance to 
provide a presentation and answer any questions. The areas covered will 
include:- 

o Commissioned services
o What we have been doing over the last 12 months
o Current position
o System response to meeting need
o Next steps

3 Recommendations 

3.1  Members are asked to consider and comment on the report. 
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CHILDREN EDUCATION AND SKILLS SCRUTINY COMMITTEE 18 April 
2024 

APPRENTICESHIPS AND T LEVEL QUALIFICATION UPDATE – 
SUNDERLAND COLLEGE 

REPORT OF THE SCRUTINY AND MEMBERS’ SUPPORT COORDINATOR 

1. Purpose of the Report

1.1 To meet with representatives from Sunderland College in order to 
discuss the operation of apprenticeships in the city and the introduction 
of the T Level qualification.   

2. Background

2.1 In setting its work programme for the year, the Committee agreed to 
include an update on the operation of apprenticeships in the city and the 
background to the introduction of the T Level qualification.  

2.2 Mr Iain Nixon (Vice Principal Partnerships and Commercial) from 
Sunderland College will be in attendance to provide a presentation and 
answer questions. 

2.3 Sunderland College is the largest provider of apprenticeships in the city 
and one of the largest in the region, offering around 40 apprenticeship 
programmes.  

3 Current Position 

3.1 Apprenticeships have a long history in the UK. In the past they were 
associated with so called “traditional” trades such construction, 
engineering and shipbuilding – industries central to the local and 
regional economy. Nowadays apprenticeships reflect both traditional and 
newer emerging sectors in the economy including:- 

o mechanical and engineering
o construction
o creative and cultural
o education
o health and care
o businesses services and digital
o tourism and retail
o transport and logistics

3.2 An apprenticeship can be defined as a real job with training. As 
employees, apprentices earn a wage and work alongside experienced 
staff to gain job-specific skills. Most of the training is ‘on the job’ within 
the workplace. Off the job, usually on a day-release basis, apprentices 
receive training to work towards a nationally recognised qualification, 
provided by a local college or by a specialist learning provider. 
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3.3 T Levels offer students practical and knowledge-based learning at a 
school or college and on-the-job experience through an industry 
placement 

3.4 T Levels are intended to be one of the main choices for students after 
GCSEs alongside: 

• apprenticeships for students who wish to learn a specific occupation
‘on the job’

• A levels for students who wish to continue academic education
• other qualifications not served by A levels or T levels, including sport

science, performing arts and small qualifications designed to be taken
alongside A levels.

4. Recommendation

4.1 The Committee is recommended to consider and comment on the 
information provided.   

_______________________________________________________________ 

Contact Officer:  Jim Diamond 
Scrutiny Officer 
T: 07795353681 
E: james.diamond@sunderland.gov.uk 
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CHILDREN EDUCATION AND SKILLS 
SCRUTINY COMMITTEE 

  18 APRIL 2024 

ANNUAL REPORT 2023/2024 

REPORT OF THE SCRUTINY AND MEMBERS’ SUPPORT COORDINATOR 

1. Purpose of the Report

1.1 To approve the Children Education and Skills Scrutiny Committee report 
as part of the overall scrutiny annual report 2023/24 that is to be 
presented to Council.  

2. Background

2.1 As previous municipal year’s the annual report will be a single combined 
report of all four scrutiny committees. The annual report will outline the 
development in the scrutiny function and provide a snapshot of its work 
during the last 12 months.  

3. Current position

3.1 The draft Children Education and Skills Scrutiny Committee report is 
attached at appendix 1 for member’s consideration. The report provides 
a summary of some of the main work undertaken by the Committee 
during 2023/24. It should be noted that the report is written from the 
perspective of the Chair of the Committee reflecting over the year.  

4. Conclusion

4.1 The Committee has delivered another ambitious work programme in 
2023/24, which is reflected in the annual report. The Committee has 
worked with Council Directorates, stakeholders and partner 
organisations to deliver the work programme and has tackled a number 
of key issues throughout the year.  

5 Recommendation 

5.1 That Members approve the Children Education and Skills Scrutiny 
Committee report for inclusion in the Scrutiny Annual Report 2023/24. 

Contact Officer:  Jim Diamond, Scrutiny Officer 
(tel 07485275256) 
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Children, Education & Skills Scrutiny Committee 

Chair: Cllr Alex Samuels 
Vice Chair: Cllr Dominic McDonough 

Committee Members: Councillors: Joanne Chapman, Margaret Crosby, Allen 
Curtis, Richard Dunn, Paul Gibson, George Smith, Pat Smith, Dianne Snowdon, 
David Snowdon and Melanie Thornton. 

Co-opted Members: Ann Blakey (Roman Catholic Diocese) 

At the start of the year, the Committee had an initial scene setting meeting to consider 
its priorities for the year and establish an annual work programme.  

A good deal of valuable data was also derived from the recent Healthy Related 
Behaviour Study report which this year contained a particular focus on the effect of the 
Covid pandemic. The main concerns highlighted included having enough money in the 
family, having enough food to eat, being lonely and struggling with schoolwork. As well 
as informing our own work programme, the Committee was pleased to hear that the 
information derived from the survey will be shared with key stakeholders and inform 
the planning and delivery of future services. 

The Committee received a particularly positive report on the progress being made by 
the Early Help service and the development of the Family Hubs. It is clear that Early 
Help services are having a positive effect on the numbers of children requiring 
statutory services, and that prevention work is reducing the numbers requiring targeted 
early help support. Funding, as ever, remains a challenge, but there is a clearly a real 
commitment to early intervention and family support and ensuring that children and 
families get the appropriate level of help and support at the right time, delivered by 
skilled professionals, 

We heard that four Family Hubs have recently been established in Washington, Bunny 
Hill, Hetton and Thorney Close; with fifth shortly opening in Hendon. Each provides a 
wide range of activities. Initial feedback on the operation of the Hubs has been highly 
positive. The activities of the Hubs are being promoted via a number of channels 
including social media and the use of posters / leaflets containing QR code links. 

At the start of the year, the Committee was keen to look more closely at the recently 
announced Early Years Entitlements Expansion and National Wraparound Childcare 
Programme which is intended to provide a phased expansion of childcare support for 
eligible working parents city. While recognising the potential benefits of the 
programme, the Committee are concerned about practical challenges involved in its 
implementation. The Committee look to monitor its progress in the year ahead. 

In January 2023, a Joint Targeted Area inspection (JTAI) was undertaken into children 
and families who need help and an action plan for improvement was developed. While 
there was no formal grading system, the outcome of the inspection was categorised 
as positive. The Committee heard about the progress being made across the action 
plan including; communication and involvement of all partners in meetings and 
decisions about next steps to help children; increased staffing capacity to allow the 
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consistent involvement of health practitioners; analysis of children’s ethnic identity, 
cultural heritage and diverse needs; the timeliness of early help assessments and 
plans and finally the quality and effectiveness of the LSP’s multi-agency audits. The 
Committee considered that good progress was being made which will look to continue 
to monitor in the year ahead.  

In December 2022, HM Inspectorate of Probation published the outcome of its 
inspection of Youth Offending Services in Sunderland. The service received an overall 
rating of ‘Good’. We heard that the service had identified a number of priority areas for 
development including reducing the number of first-time entrants; reducing 
reoffending; restorative justice and tackling disproportionality and identify 
overrepresented groups. Again, it was felt that good progress was being made in 
addressing areas of improvement. 

Building on our work last year, the Committee received on update on SEND provision 
in Sunderland. We heard that during the year, the service has conducted a Delivering 
Best Value review of the SEND services in the city, the findings of which reflect the 
way in which the rise in the High Needs Budget (HNB) has been driven by a rise in the 
number of Education Health and Care Plans (EHCP’s). The review has focused on the 
key areas of need and the effectiveness of current provision and has resulted in a 
number of concrete proposals to improve and expand the future delivery of the service. 
The Committee commended the work being undertaken in relation to SEND provision 
in the city and looked forward to the introduction of the proposed improvements. 

Following the end of the agreement between SCAS and Grace House to provide the 
short breaks service, the Committee asked for a report on the background to the issue 
and the plans moving forward to provide alternative care for children with complex and 
additional needs. During the year, the Committee has continued to monitor progress 
with regard to the new delivery model and engagement with families.  

The Committee also received an update report on the work of the Virtual School which 
has a duty to promote the education of Cared for Children.  We heard about the work 
going within schools, with staff in social care and health services and with parents and 
carers in order to raise awareness and tackle the educational barriers faced by cared 
for children. 

We heard that considerable progress was being made against a range of performance 
indicators including admissions, educational attainment, and attendance. Once again, 
the Committee commended staff on the progress being made and looked forward to 
further improvements moving into the future. 

At the start of the year, the Committee heard about Northeast Fostering Pathfinder 
Project; a regionally focused programme for fostering recruitment and retention. The 
project has three components that together create a holistic package of intervention 
to boost foster carer numbers including Regional Support Hub, Regional Foster Carer 
Recruitment Campaign and Retention Support. The Committee commended the 
initiative and hoped that support from the Government would be continued into the 
future.  

The Committee received a report on the work going on to support children and young 
people who were unaccompanied and seeking asylum. We heard that TFC had 
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developed staffing expertise and pathways to help meet the needs of these young 
people. However, the challenges and resource implications were considerable and 
continued to place very significant demands on the service.  

The Committee received an update report on school attendance and how children and 
young people are supported to increase their attendance at school. As with the rest of 
the country, schools in Sunderland have been experiencing an increase in rates of 
school absence. We heard that the main contributing factors leading to persistent 
absence are the recovery from Covid, mental and physical health, disengagement 
from school, unmet special education need, and a breakdown in the parent/carer / 
school relationship. 

We heard that the challenges that families in Sunderland face are likely to continue 
and indeed become more challenging and complex. The attendance team will 
therefore continue to adapt and develop the vital support provided to schools to meet 
the needs of our children, young people and families and better understand and tackle 
the barriers to school attendance. 

Of continuing concern for the Committee has been the increase in elective home 
education. While parents have the right to home educate, we are concerned at the 
potentially detrimental effect on some children. At present, local authorities have only 
limited powers in this area and we feel that more powers should be made available. 
We also feel that more detailed, up to date information needs to be kept on elective 
home education and children missing from education. This is an issue we will be 
looking to go into in greater detail in the year ahead. 

Following on from outstanding Ofsted rating received, the Committee has continued 
to receive periodic performance reports in order to demonstrate that the level of 
improvement was being maintained and we will continue to monitor the progress into 
the future. The Committee has also received regular update reports on Children 
Services Customer feedback reports. I am pleased to see that these show a continuing 
reduction in the number of complaints.  

In conclusion, I would like to thank all the members of the Committee for their 
contributions and to thank all the officers and witnesses who gave up their time to 
attend and provide insights into the services they provide and the challenges they 
face. 

Councillor Alex Samuels 
Chair of the Children Education and Skills Scrutiny Committee 
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CHILDREN, EDUCATION AND SKILLS  SCRUTINY COMMITTEE    18 APRIL 
2024 

SCRUTINY COMMITTEE WORK PROGRAMME  2023-2024 

REPORT OF THE SCRUTINY AND MEMBERS’ SUPPORT COORDINATOR 

1. Purpose of the Report

1.1 The report sets out for members’ consideration the work programme of the 
Committee for the 2023/24 municipal year.  

2. Background

2.1 The work programme is designed to set out the key issues to be addressed by 
the Committee during the year and provide it with a timetable of work. The 
Committee itself is responsible for setting its own work programme, subject to 
the coordinating role of the Scrutiny Coordinating Committee. 

2.2 The work programme is intended to be a working document which Committee 
can develop throughout the year, allowing it to maintain an overview of work 
planned and undertaken during the Council year.  

2.3 In order to ensure that the Committee is able to undertake all of its business 
and respond to emerging issues, there will be scope for additional meetings or 
visits not detailed in the work programme. 

2.4 In delivering its work programme the Committee will support the Council in 
achieving its corporate outcomes. 

3. Current position

3.1 The current work programme is attached as an appendix to this report. 

4. Conclusion

4.1 The work programme is intended to be a flexible mechanism for managing the 
work of the Committee in 2023-24. 

5 Recommendation 

5.1 That Members note the information contained in the work programme. 

Contact: Gillian Robinson, Scrutiny and Members’ Support Co-oordinator 
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CHILDREN, EDUCATION AND SKILLS SCRUTINY COMMITTEE – WORK PROGRAMME 2023-24 Appendix 1 

REASON 
FOR 
INCLUSION 

8 JUNE 23 
(INFORMAL 
MEETING) 

 6 JULY 23  7 SEPT 23 5 OCT 23 2 NOV 23 30 NOV 23 11 JAN 24  1 FEB 24 29 FEB 24 18 APRIL 24 

Policy 
Framework/ 
Cabinet 
Referrals and 
Responses 

Scrutiny Annual 
Report – 23/24 

Scrutiny 
Business 

Work 
Programme 
2023/24 

Fostering 
Pathfinder 
(Majella 
McCarthy) 

Respite Care 
Services (Jill 
Colbert) 

Joint targeted area 
inspection (JTAI) of 
the multi-agency 
response to children 
and families who 
need help (Jill 
Colbert) 

Youth Justice Plan 
2021-24 – Update 
(Linda Mason) 

Short Break – 
Update 
(Jill Colbert) 

Unaccompanied 
Asylum Seeking 
Children 
(Sharon Wills) 

Sunderland 
Healthy Related 
Behaviour Study 
Report (Jennifer 
Green/Ryan 
Houghton) 

Early Help Update 
(Karen Davison) 

Short Break – 
Update 
(Jill Colbert) 

Wraparound 
Child Care – 
Implementatio
n Update 
(Simon 
Marshall) 

Schools 
Attendance 
(Simon 
Marshall) 

SEND – Update 
(Pamela 
Robertson) 

Vulnerable Pupil 
Update from the 
Virtual School 
(Simon Marshall) 

Elective Home 
Education (Simon 
Marshall) 
(NB:Informal 
Meeting 26 
March) 

Apprenticeships/T 
Level Qualification 
(Iain Nixon/Judith 
Quinn Sunderland 
College) 

Child and 
Adolescent Mental 
Health (Nicola 
Childs) 

Performance 
/ Service 
Improvement 

Children Services 
Customer 
Feedback – 
Annual Report 
(Stacey 
Hodgkinson) 

TfC Meaningful 
Measures 
Performance Report 
(Jill Colbert/Stacey 
Hodgkinson) 

Children Services 
Customer 
Feedback (Stacey 
Hodgkinson) 

TfC Meaningful 
Measures 
Performance 
Report (Jill 
Colbert/Stacey 
Hodgkinson) 

Consultation 
/ Awareness 
Raising 

Notice of Key 
Decisions 

Work Programme 

Notice of Key 
Decisions 

Work 
Programme 

Notice of Key 
Decisions 

Work Programme 

Notice of Key 
Decisions 

Work 
Programme 

Notice of Key 
Decisions 

Work Programme 

Notice of Key 
Decisions 

Work Programme 

Notice of Key 
Decisions 

Work 
Programme 

Notice of Key 
Decisions 

Work Programme 
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